



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

America's more than 98,000 public PK-12 schools serve 49.4 million students. However, these buildings that America's children rely on are aging. Nationwide, schools average 49 years old, but detailed data on their condition is scarce. Only 10% of total school spending in School Year (SY) 2021–2022 was directed to facility expenses, a total that has been low for decades, and a majority of which is dedicated toward new construction versus maintenance of existing buildings. The annual funding gap to reach a state of good repair for the nation's public schools has grown from \$60 billion in 2016 to \$85 billion in 2021. Critical needs at school buildings include water upgrades to remove lead and installation of cooling systems amid increasing temperatures. A 2021 study estimated that 13,700 additional schools must add air conditioning, representing more than \$40 billion in investment needs. Moving forward, better management of existing assets will be needed along with the most up-to-date building codes and standards. Those upgrades can be accommodated with high-quality public data on school facilities and greater predictable funding dedicated to infrastructure.

BACKGROUND

In SY21-22, 49.4 million American students attended more than 98,000 public schools, from prekindergarten through high school, in more than 13,300 school districts.¹ Most school facilities are governed and managed locally, where school boards set capital investment plans and

CAPACITY

America's public school facilities can currently accommodate the overall student population and are expected to continue to meet needs over the next decade, given enrollment trends and resident birth rates. Therefore, although school capacity issues exist, they tend to be localized.

In SY21–22, schools saw a 3% enrollment decrease across all public PK-12 pupils from SY19–20, measured before

approve budgets. The physical infrastructure of schools is occasionally a topic for oversight and regulation at the state level. The federal government provides relatively minimal regulation and funding for school infrastructure, which is left almost exclusively to local government.

the COVID-19 pandemic disrupted school operations.² Some public school children may have moved to private school alternatives during COVID-19, but not in large numbers based on U.S. Department of Education data.³ The U.S. Department of Education projects that public school enrollment nationally will slowly decline to 46.9 million in SY31-32 from 49.4 million a decade prior.⁴



Change in Public School Enrollment between Fall 2019 to Fall 2021, by State

Source: National Center for Education Statistics

Overall, changes in enrollment vary widely by state, and growth is often in previously less populated areas. North Dakota is one of seven states where public school enrollment grew from Fall 2019 to Fall 2021 (about 3.5%). In one case, responding to a 25% increase in

CONDITION

Fewer than half of states collect representative data on their school facilities.⁶ Based on public data, the average age of main instructional buildings in America's public school system is 49 years. That means many buildings where American school children spend their days are reaching their 50-year design life, where essential facility systems need comprehensive upgrades or replacements.⁷ Throughout the U.S., 38% of public school buildings were constructed before 1970, with another 41% split evenly between the years 1970 and 2000 and between 2000 and 2023. Twenty percent of American public schools report that they do not know the construction year of their main instructional buildings. Despite their age, fewer than half of all public school buildings have undergone significant renovations students from 2019 through 2024 (150 to 200 pupils) Medina Public School in North Dakota broke ground on an expansion project that added 5,330 square feet, some of which will be dedicated to students with special needs.⁵

or replacements since their original construction, and fewer than one-third have undergone improvement since 2010.⁸

Defects are common at schools when considering basic needs like reliable electricity, clean drinking water, and cool safe indoor air. According to a 2020 Government Accountability Office (GAO) report, 41% of school districts needed to update heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) systems in at least half of their schools, making HVAC repairs the most common infrastructure need across school systems.⁹ Meanwhile, at least 28% of school districts must upgrade interior lighting, roofs, and safety or security systems in half of their overall buildings.¹⁰ Unfortunately, the prevalence of lead in school piping and supply lines is largely unknown. According to a 2023 study of school drinking water infrastructure, 10 states have announced a testing program but have collected little or no data. Sixteen more states have tested for lead pipes in some school districts but collected data from relatively few. The analysis devised a 200-point scale, awarding points to school districts for drinking water best practices. The District of Columbia ranked first with 148 points. South Dakota and West Virginia tied for last at 0 points. South Dakota was planning to start a voluntary EPA-funded testing program in schools.¹¹

Montana passed legislation requiring drinking water assessment at school buildings by the end of 2021. However, across the state's 591 public schools, 149 had not submitted their drinking water assessments by the deadline, primarily owing to a lack of funding for the assessments and high-priority, time-sensitive repairs taking precedence. In Montana, the initial statewide funding for lead drinking water inspections was only \$40,000.¹²

Recently, several states have made efforts to better assess school facilities. Michigan's Fiscal Year 2024 budget included \$20 million to the state Department of Education to perform building audits using best practices and licensed professionals, including civil engineers. Michigan made the funding flexible enough to support evaluations of essential facility functions and innovative capital projects like feasibility studies of solar energy installations.¹³

Tennessee includes school infrastructure needs as part of an annual report from an independent statewide commission. The evaluation breaks down education facility needs into state of good repair work and school expansions or new construction, informing decisionmakers on funding and oversight priorities and setting a best practice that other states could follow.¹⁴



FUNDING; OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE

School funding for physical infrastructure is primarily driven by local and state governments, with infrequent increases from federal sources during economic recessions, like 2008–2009's recession and the downturn from COVID-19.¹⁵

About \$813 billion in total spending supported America's public PK-12 schools in SY 2021-22, including \$703

billion in operations expenditures and \$79 billion in capital costs, with \$22 billion in debt service and \$9 billion in other programming. Capital costs represent less than 10% of total education spending, and capital budgets skew heavily toward new facilities rather than maintenance of existing infrastructure. Seventysix percent of capital expenditures (\$60 billion) was dedicated toward construction on new sites compared to

167

7% (\$5.7 billion) in land and existing structures expenses. Equipment purchases cover the bulk of the remaining capital budget. Investments at this rate mean the upkeep of buildings is often underfunded and delayed, often to the point where full replacement is needed.¹⁶

With most of the dedicated annual funds from federal, state, and local government used for school staff payroll and other non-facility operations, support for school facilities is often left to bond or tax measures voted on locally. Voters approved these measures at an average national rate of 76% recently, but approval rates vary greatly by state.¹⁷ In elections held within 2024, every single school bond measure passed in 13 states, but only 56% of those in Ohio and 14% of those in South Dakota cleared the threshold for adoption.¹⁸ Even in states with historically high school bond passage rates, the measures have unpredictable results, adding unpredictability to asset planning.¹⁹ The aforementioned Medina, ND, school expansion was delayed while officials regrouped after losing their first bond measure appeal to voters. In

the Kansas City suburbs, Grandview C-4 School District won support from 71% of voters for a 2024 bond issue, partly because the measure did not increase taxes.²⁰

Ahead of SY21-22, the federal government delivered \$24.2 billion in COVID-19 federal assistance funds. Federal investments into schools included the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security [CARES] Act of 2020, the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations [CRRSA] Act of 2021, and the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 [APRA]. Despite notable attention to HVAC system upgrade projects, only a tenth of that spending (\$2.5 billion) went to capital expenditures. Other spending went to maintain safe operations with consumable goods like face masks and additional hiring. Many districts quickly increased their staffing to reduce learning loss during the pandemic.²¹ Some states prioritized facility spending more than others, with South Dakota allocating the most federal money to infrastructure and Nevada the least of the 21 states with publicly available data.²²



Funding for PK–12 Public Education by Source, School Years starting Fall 2002 through Fall 2021

www.infrastructurereportcard.org



Share of COVID-19 Aid to Schools Spent on Facilities, SY21-22

Source: Chalkbeat

In Washington, D.C., the public school system began a facilities modernization process in 2000, and 70% of its square footage was modernized by 2021. The effort was successful because best practices for school facility management were written into District law, and annual appropriations funded facility evaluations.²³ The school system's asset management practices span from a high-level planning of facility needs through the management of real estate, maintenance of existing assets,

construction of new buildings, and mindful disposal and repurposing of land.²⁴

Mindful asset management requires staffing dedicated to that purpose, and relatively few members of the education workforce have a portfolio in physical infrastructure. Of the 8 million Americans employed at K-12 schools in 2022, only 4% (300,000) worked in building and grounds cleaning and maintenance.²⁵

FUTURE NEED

In 2021, the 21st Century Schools Fund found that America's investments in public primary and secondary schools trailed the need for state of good repair by \$85 billion annually,²⁶ a 42% increase from \$60 billion (2020 dollars) as estimated in 2016.²⁷ That total includes capital improvement needs as well as maintenance and facility operations. While those repair needs grow—as do the total number of project numbers and inflation-adjusted cost for each—a list of new facility features is moving from "nice to have" to "necessary," and chief among those "must-haves" is air conditioning.

In the last half-century, daytime temperatures during the first two months and the final two months of America's traditional school calendar are increasing with hotter temperatures extending further north. The Center for Climate Integrity determined that most schools experiencing 80 degrees and higher for at least 32 days of a school year had air conditioning. Using that baseline and 2025 temperatures, the study estimated that 13,700 additional schools will need air conditioning, totaling more than \$40 billion in investment needs.²⁸

National weather trends show higher air temperatures further north; as a result, air conditioning retrofits are increasingly needed for schools located higher in latitude. Also, the funding resources of local school districts reveal a disparity: northern state schools in high-income communities may already have A/C installed, but their neighboring districts in lower-income areas may not. The Center identified schools in rural, under-resourced communities needing A/C as far north as Washington, Idaho, Montana, and North Dakota.



Need for Cooling Systems at American Public Schools, by County

Source: Center for Climate Integrity, used with permission

170

PUBLIC SAFETY

Traffic safety is a growing concern at school facilities and campuses, in part because American families now drive their kids to school more than ever before. The use of private vehicles for student pickup and drop-off has grown from less than 20% in 1969 to almost 54% in 2022, with only 10% of students now using active forms of transportation like walking or biking.²⁹ In suburban and rural communities, space is easier to dedicate to safe vehicle loading areas, but streetscapes in those areas are sometimes less safe for people walking or biking.³⁰

The increased use of cars overlapping with bus operations has correlated with more pedestrian fatalities in recent years. The issue generates new urgency for engineers to design streetscapes that protect vulnerable road users on campus. Regional planning organizations and state or local departments of transportation have accessed

RESILIENCE AND INNOVATION

Extreme weather and seismic threats create a greater need for resilient school buildings. From 2017 to 2019, 54% of American school districts received FEMA disaster recovery funds, covering 67% of all students nationwide.³⁶ Districts serving higher populations of federal money for "Safe Routes to School" since 2005.³¹ The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) increased funding to the program by \$1.4 to \$1.5 billion annually, up from \$850 million in 2019, and limited the ability of states to redirect the money away from these "transportation alternative" projects.³² Although the resource is helpful, requests for these funds consistently outweigh availability, and extensive regulatory review at historic campuses hampers project delivery.³³

Safety in numbers has been the approach of a growing movement, "walking school buses" or "bike buses," with experienced parents and school officials leading organized groups to and from schools.³⁴ Success of these programs are higher when financial incentives are provided, and school staff are involved in the operations of each bus for walkers and families biking.³⁵

children with low incomes, English-language learning needs, and other social vulnerabilities needed more recovery assistance than school systems in areas with higher incomes.



The majority of public schools (93%) have some athletic facilities on site, with a gymnasium most frequently reported at 69%.³⁸ Those large spaces can be helpful for schools to serve as command centers and shelters during disasters. A 2021 University of North Carolina study showed demonstrated benefits of schools supporting disaster recovery in the aftermath of Hurricanes Matthew (2016) to Florence (2018).³⁹

One example of a school serving community resilience is River Grove Elementary School in Lake Oswego, OR, which serves residents who need to evacuate. The school was recently rebuilt to withstand seismic events and to generate and store electricity on site with a microgrid. The facility, welcoming students in Fall 2024, was designed with high-performance building codes and structural integrity on par with a hospital or fire station.⁴⁰

These upgrades typically come with high up-front costs, although they save money over time with reduced financial risks. The Batesville School District in Arkansas estimates that an initial investment toward solar power generation and conservation of water and electricity usage will result in \$4 million of savings from utility bills over 20 years.⁴¹ School leaders can seek creative funding sources to bridge the gap between up-front costs and accumulated savings.

> Extreme weather and seismic threats create a greater need for resilient school buildings. From 2017 to 2019, 54% of American school districts received FEMA disaster recovery funds, covering 67% of all students nationwide.³⁶ Districts serving higher populations of children with low incomes, English-language learning needs, and other social vulnerabilities needed more recovery assistance than school systems in areas with higher incomes.

One such source is competitive grants from the Renew America's Schools program housed within the U.S. Department of Energy, which helps schools perform energy retrofits and upgrade HVAC systems.⁴² Another federal funding opportunity for schools is USDA's Rural Development Electric programs.⁴³

Data show increasing extreme "heat day" closures at public schools each of the last few years.⁴⁴ Schools in Baltimore and Detroit closed early in September 2023 just as they had done in May of that year, as the previous school year was ending.⁴⁵ Philadelphia Public Schools moved their first school days from August 2023 to early September to mitigate heat closures suffered in the previous year, but 86 schools in the Philadelphia system ended up dismissing early anyway during the full opening week of SY23-24.⁴⁶

To meet resilience needs and implement the latest research on public health, some state and local governments are rethinking school facility design.⁴⁷ In Oakland, CA, the public school system partnered with Trust for Public Land to create green spaces out of campus playgrounds. Natural landscape elements reduce extreme heat on hardtop play surfaces and improve social and emotional well-being of students.⁴⁸ One 2024 study estimated that most California public schools have less than 5% tree canopy, a measure of land area that is naturally shaded.⁴⁹ Tree planting also assists with stormwater management, a task with infrastructure regulations from which some school districts are exempt, like the Los Angeles Unified School District.⁵⁰

Finally, broadband is key at school facilities where teachers now upload lesson plans, communicate digitally with parents, and even deliver multimedia instruction to students using devices for class in person. In 2023, 74% of public school districts met a Federal Communications Commission benchmark on bandwidth per student, up from 67% and 59% in the previous two years. Increased connectivity came with annual improvements in an affordability metric and coincided with a surge in federal money to states for broadband deployment and improvements.⁵¹

www.infrastructurereportcard.org

Schools



RECOMMENDATIONS TO RAISE THE GRADE

- Expand school facility data already collected by the National Center for Education Statistics and encourage the U.S. Department of Education to coordinate with school districts to collect and publish statistics on school infrastructure conditions, investment needs, and emerging threats to students and staff.
- Improve coordination across federal and state governments on necessary technical assistance and funding mechanisms to implement building condition assessments of existing school infrastructure and staffing to support ongoing, proactive maintenance.
- Establish regular, predictable funding mechanisms for physical school infrastructure, providing equitable investments in lower-income communities.
- Urge school districts to adopt life-cycle cost analysis principles in planning and design processes to evaluate the total cost of projects and achieve the lowest net present value cost, including life-cycle O&M, in addition to capital construction.
- Develop capital planning frameworks at the school district level to enhance resilience to extreme
 weather requiring new structures and retrofits to use the most up-to-date codes and standards.
- Update the Government Accountability Office's 2020 study on school facility conditions: "K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement."
- Increase dedicated funding at national and state levels for Safe Routes to School projects; reduce regulatory compliance burdens for these traffic safety projects; and provide technical assistance to schools and districts seeking safer street designs for walking, biking, and driving at or near campuses.
- Explore alternative financing for public school facilities, including lease financing, as well as
 ownership and use arrangements, to facilitate school construction projects.

SOURCES

- 1. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Fast Facts," 2024.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Private School Universe Survey," 2023.
- 4. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education. "Fast Facts," 2024.
- The Jamestown Sun, "Medina Public School Holds Groundbreaking for Addition Project," 2024.
- 21st Century School Fund, "2021 State of our Schools: America's PK-12 Public School Facilities," 2021.
- 7. Innovative Bridge Design Handbook, 2nd ed., "Design Working Life," 2022.
- 8. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education. "Fast Facts," 2024.

2025 INFRASTRUCTURE REPORT CARD www.infrastructurereportcard.org

Schools

SOURCES (cont.)

- Government Accountability Office, "K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement," 2020.
- 10. Ibid.
- Environment America, Research & Policy Center, "Get the Lead Out: Grading the States on Protecting Drinking Water at School," 2023.
- 12. Kaiser Family Foundation Health News, "Schools Struggle With Lead in Water While Awaiting Federal Relief," 2023.
- 13. Michigan State Budget Office, "FY24 Education Omnibus SB 173 PA 103 of 2023," 2023.
- Tennessee Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations, "Building Tennessee's Tomorrow: Anticipating the State's Infrastructure Needs, July 2022 through June 2027," 2024.
- Congressional Research Service, "Funding for Public Elementary and Secondary Schools," 2023.
- National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Revenues and Expenditures for Public Elementary and Secondary Education FY 21," 2023.
- Education Week, "Billions of Dollars for School Buildings Are on the Ballot This November," 2024.
- 18. The Amos Group, "School Bond Finder," 2025.
- Congressional Research Service, "School Construction and Renovation: A Review of Federal Programs and Legislation," 2020.
- Education Week, "Passing School Bonds Is Hard. Advice From 3 Superintendents Who Did It," 2024.
- 21. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Revenues and Expenditures for Public Elementary and Secondary Education FY 21," 2023.
- Chalkbeat, "COVID Aid Funded Big Repairs at High-Poverty Schools. Will that Give Academics a Boost Too?," 2024.
- 21st Century School Fund, "Testimony before the Philadelphia City Council, Mary Filardo, Executive Director, 21st Century School Fund Chairperson, [re]Build America's School Infrastructure Coalition," 2023.
- 24. National Forum on Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Forum Guide to Facility Information Management: A Resource for State and Local Education Agencies," 2018.
- 25. Education Week, "School Staffing by the Numbers," 2022.
- 21st Century School Fund, "2021 State of our Schools: America's PK-12 Public School Facilities," 2021.
- 27. 21st Century School Fund, "2016 State of our Schools: America's PK-12 Public School Facilities," 2016.

Schools

SOURCES (cont.)

- 28. Center for Climate Integrity, "Hotter Days, Higher Costs: The Cooling Crisis in America's Classrooms," 2021.
- 29. The Washington Post, "The School Bus Is Disappearing. Welcome to the Era of the School Pickup Line," 2024.
- Safe Routes to School Partnership, "Engineering Solutions Guide for Safe Routes to School," 2020.
- 31. Safe Routes to School Partnership, "What is Safe Routes to School?," 2020.
- 32. Safe Routes to School Partnership, "Federal Funding for Safe Routes to School: Evolution Through Four Transportation Bills," 2022.
- New Jersey Department of Transportation, "Federal-Aid Safe Routes to School 2022 Program Handbook," 2021.
- 34. The Washington Post, "Never Wait in the School Car Line Again. Here's How," 2024.
- 35. Transportation Research and Education Center, "A Better Commute to School," 2024.
- 36. Government Accountability Office, "Disaster Recovery: School Districts in Socially Vulnerable Communities Faced Heightened Challenges after Recent Natural Disasters," 2022.
- 37. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Fast Facts," 2024.
- 38. University of North Carolina, "The Role of Schools as Sites for Recovery," 2021.
- 39. Education Week, "Inside a New School Built to Be Climate-Resilient," 2024.
- 40. Aspen Institute, "K12 Climate Action Plan," 2021.
- E&E News ClimateWire, "Stifling Heat Spells Misery in Schools with No Air Conditioning," 2023.
- 42. The White House, "White House Toolkit for Sustainable and Healthy Schools," 2024.
- 43. UndauntedK12, "Extreme Weather School Closures Map," 2025.
- The Washington Post, "Schools That Never Needed AC Are Now Overheating. Fixes Will Cost Billions," 2024.
- 45. The Philadelphia Inquirer, "Heat Wave: 86 Philly Schools and Some Suburban Districts Will Dismiss Early All Week," 2023.
- Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, "Foundations for Student Success: How School Buildings Influence Student Health, Thinking and Performance," 2021.
- 47. The Union Democrat, "Trees, Not Asphalt: The \$1 Billion Effort to Build 'Cooler' California School Playgrounds," 2024.
- 48. CalMatters, "Scorching Schoolyards: California Groups Want More Trees, Less Asphalt at Schools," 2024.
- 49. LA Times, "LAUSD Is Exempt from Stormwater Regulations. Environmentalists Say That Needs to Change," 2024.
- 50. Connected Nation, "2023 Report on School Connectivity," 2023.